

## Clingman, Thomas Lanier <sup>[1]</sup>

### Clingman, Thomas Lanier

by H. Thomas Kearney, Jr., 1979

27 July 1812–3 Nov. 1897



Photograph of Thomas Lanier Clingman, 1859.  
Image from the Library of Congress.

<sup>[2]</sup>Thomas Lanier Clingman, antebellum political leader, Civil War general, and propagandist for Western North Carolina development, was born at Huntsville in Surry (now [Yadkin](#) <sup>[3]</sup>) County. His grandfather, Alexander Clingman, had immigrated to Pennsylvania from Germany in the mid-eighteenth century and had come shortly thereafter to the western part of North Carolina. Thomas's father, Jacob Clingman, established himself as a merchant at Huntsville and married Jane Poindexter, whose ancestry included French and Scottish blood and a great-grandfather who was a Cherokee chieftain. Jacob Clingman died when his son was four years old, leaving Thomas to be reared and educated by his mother and an uncle, Francis Alexander Poindexter. In 1829, Thomas Clingman entered The University of North Carolina as a sophomore, graduating in 1832 at the head of his class. Despite an illness that threatened his sight, he read law at Hillsborough under [William Alexander Graham](#) <sup>[4]</sup>, at that time one of the leading lawyers in the state.

The year 1835 marked Clingman's entry into politics. Shortly after being admitted to the bar, he was elected from [Surry County](#) <sup>[5]</sup> to the lower house of the North Carolina legislature. There he quickly allied himself with the newly formed [Whig party](#) <sup>[6]</sup>, which was pushing for a revision of the North Carolina Constitution in the interest of more equitable representation for the western part of the state. His bid for reelection in 1836 was unsuccessful. Lured by the prospects of future development of the North Carolina mountain region, he soon moved to the vicinity of [Asheville](#) <sup>[7]</sup> in [Buncombe County](#) <sup>[8]</sup>, the area with which he identified himself for the remainder of his life.

In 1840, after practicing law for four years, Clingman was elected to the state senate, where he served only one term. In 1843 he sought and gained election to the U.S. House of Representatives; with the exception of the 1845–47 term, he remained in Congress as representative or senator until the beginning of the [Civil War](#) <sup>[9]</sup>. He served in the House until 1858, when he was appointed senator to fill the unexpired term of [Asa Biggs](#) <sup>[10]</sup>. In 1860 he was elected to the Senate for a term in his own right, and he was the last southern senator to leave the Congress in 1861.

Clingman entered the Congress in 1843 as a rabid Whig partisan. His adherence to national Whig policies in opposing the annexation of Texas and the Gag Rule, directed against abolitionist petitions, was, in fact, to cost him his seat in 1845. During his first term in Congress his denunciations of [Democrats](#) <sup>[11]</sup> and Democratic policies were so vehement that they led to a duel with Democrat William L. Yancey of Alabama. The conflict was resolved with apologies after both combatants had fired and missed.



Thomas Lanier Clingman's hat, the brim sheared off by a shell at the Battle of Cold Harbor, 1864.

<sup>[12]</sup>Increased agitation over the slavery issue and the question of southern rights, precipitated by the Mexican War <sup>[13]</sup>, led Clingman to break with the Northern-dominated Whig party after his reelection to Congress in 1847. Though nominally a Whig until 1852, he drifted gradually toward the Democratic party and its representation of southern interests. Preferring to chart his own course, however, he never became an adherent of John C. Calhoun's effort to form a sectional party in Congress. Clingman opposed the Compromise of 1850, voting only for the Fugitive Slave Law. In 1852, along with thirteen fellow southern Whigs, he withdrew from the Whig Caucus when it refused to support the addition to the Whig Platform of a southern endorsement accepting as final the compromise measures and the Fugitive Slave Law. By 1854, when he backed the passage of the Kansas-Nebraska Act, Clingman had moved definitely into the Democratic fold. He continued to represent what he regarded as the interests and constitutional rights of the South until his withdrawal from the Senate at the onset of the Civil War.



Photograph of a portrait of Thomas Lanier Clingman. Image from the North Carolina Museum of History.

<sup>[14]</sup>In the Confederacy, Clingman served briefly as a commissioner to the provisional government at Montgomery. Though he had no military experience, he was commissioned in September 1861 as colonel and head of the Twenty-fifth North Carolina Regiment; in August 1862 he was made a brigadier general. He served without special distinction in Eastern North Carolina and Virginia, taking part in the Battle of Cold Harbor in Virginia near the end of the war.

After the war, Clingman was prohibited from returning to politics by the amnesty provisions. Consequently, he turned to a career as a propagandist for Western North Carolina development. He lectured and wrote extensively about the mountain region and continued scientific studies of the area begun before the war. In the 1850s he had engaged in a running dispute with Dr. Elisha Mitchell <sup>[15]</sup> of The University of North Carolina <sup>[16]</sup> about the location of the highest peak in the Black Mountain range. Ultimately, Mitchell's name was given to the highest mountain in the range and Clingman's was given to another peak on the same ridge. The highest peak in the Great Smoky Mountains was also named for him (Clingman's Dome <sup>[17]</sup>). After the war his studies focused on the geology of Western North Carolina and on experiments dealing with meteors and the height of the atmosphere. His only roles in postwar politics were services as delegate to the constitutional convention of 1875 <sup>[18]</sup> and to the Democratic National Convention in St. Louis in 1876. He continued to lecture widely until his health failed him in his last years.

Clingman, who never married, died at Morganton; he was buried in the Riverside Cemetery in Asheville.

#### References:

John Spencer Bassett, *The Congressional Career of T. L. Clingman*, Trinity College Historical Society Papers, ser. 4 (1900).

Thomas Lanier Clingman Papers (Manuscript Department, Library, Duke University, Durham).

Clingman-Puryear Papers <sup>[19]</sup> (Southern Historical Collection, University of North Carolina, Chapel Hill).

Clarence Newell Gilbert, "The Public Career of Thomas L. Clingman" (M.A. thesis, University of North Carolina, 1947).

Marlene Deanna Siegmann, "Thomas Lanier Clingman, Political Pilgrim" (M.A. thesis, Wake Forest University, 1964).

Selections from the Speeches and Writings of Thomas L. Clingman<sup>[20]</sup>(1877).

#### **Additional Resources:**

"Thomas L. Clingman." N.C. Highway Historical Marker M-4, N.C. Office of Archives & History.

<https://www.ncdcr.gov/about/history/division-historical-resources/nc-highway-historical-marker-program/Markers.aspx?sp=Markers&k=Markers&sv=M-4> <sup>[21]</sup> (accessed April 3, 2013).

"Thomas Lanier Clingman." Civil War Era NC: People of the Appalachian Mountains prior to the Civil War. History Department of North Carolina State University. <http://history.ncsu.edu/projects/cwnc/exhibits/show/people-of-the-appalachian-moun/thomas-lanier-clingman> <sup>[22]</sup> (accessed April 3, 2013).

Bassett, John S. "The Congressional career of Thos. L. Clingman." An Annual publication of historical papers published by the Historical Society of Trinity College, Durham, N.C. Series 4. 1900. 48-63.

<https://archive.org/stream/s2to7historicalp00dukeuoft#page/n291/mode/2up> <sup>[23]</sup> (accessed April 3, 2013).

Jeffrey, Thomas E. *Thomas Lanier Clingman: Fire Eater from the Carolina Mountains* Athens: University of Georgia Press. 1999. [http://books.google.com/books?id=C0Acnj3ga88C&source=gbs\\_navlinks\\_s&printsec=frontcover#v=onepage&q&f=false](http://books.google.com/books?id=C0Acnj3ga88C&source=gbs_navlinks_s&printsec=frontcover#v=onepage&q&f=false) <sup>[24]</sup> (accessed April 3, 2013).

Casstevens, Frances Harding. *Clingman's Brigade in the Confederacy, 1862-1865*. Jefferson, N.C.: McFarland, 2002.

[http://books.google.com/books?id=\\_KogaitC0PsC&source=gbs\\_navlinks\\_s&printsec=frontcover#v=onepage&q&f=false](http://books.google.com/books?id=_KogaitC0PsC&source=gbs_navlinks_s&printsec=frontcover#v=onepage&q&f=false) <sup>[25]</sup> (accessed April 3, 2013).

"Clingman, Thomas Lanier, (1812 - 1897)." *Biographical Directory of the United States Congress*. Washington, D.C.: The Congress. <http://bioguide.congress.gov/scripts/biodisplay.pl?index=c000524> <sup>[26]</sup> (accessed April 3, 2013).

T. L. Clingman Papers, 1862-1865 (collection no. 00157). The Southern Historical Collection. Louis Round Wilson Special Collections Library. University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill. <http://www.lib.unc.edu/mss/inv/c/Clingman,T.L.html> <sup>[27]</sup> (accessed April 3, 2013).

Clingman, T. L. (Thomas Lanier). *The tobacco remedy*. New York, Printed for the author by the O. Judd company. 1885. <https://archive.org/details/tobaccoremedy00conggoog> <sup>[28]</sup> (accessed April 3, 2013).

Clingman, T. L. (Thomas Lanier). *Follies of the positive philosophers. Address to the University Normal School of North Carolina, delivered at Chapel Hill, June 26, 1878*. Raleigh, John Nichols, Book and Job Printer. 1878.

<https://archive.org/details/folliesofpositiv00clin> <sup>[29]</sup> (accessed April 3, 2013).

Burgwyn, W.H.S. "Clingman's Brigade." *Histories of the several regiments and battalions from North Carolina, in the great war 1861-'65*: Volume 4. Goldsboro, N.C.: Nash Brothers. 1901. 481-500.

<https://digital.ncdcr.gov/Documents/Detail/histories-of-the-several-regiments-and-battalions-from-north-carolina-in-the-great-war-1861-65-vol.-4/3567028?item=3569113> <sup>[30]</sup>

#### **Image Credits:**

"[Thomas L. Clingman, Senator from North Carolina, Thirty-fifth Congress, half-length portrait]." Photograph. *McClees' gallery of photographic portraits of the senators, representatives & delegates of the thirty-fifth Congress*. Washington: McClees & Beck, [1859], page 141. Library of Congress. <http://www.loc.gov/pictures/item/2010649180/> <sup>[2]</sup> (accessed April 3, 2013).

"Uniform, Accession #: [H.19XX.89.1](#) <sup>[12]</sup>." 1861-1865. North Carolina Museum of History.

"Photograph, Accession #: [H.1957.66.1](#) <sup>[14]</sup>." 1957. North Carolina Museum of History.

#### **Subjects:**

Biographies <sup>[31]</sup>

Lawyers <sup>[32]</sup>

Military personnel <sup>[33]</sup>

Public officials <sup>[34]</sup>

#### **Authors:**

Kearney, H. Thomas, Jr. <sup>[35]</sup>

#### **Origin - location:**

Buncombe County <sup>[36]</sup>

Asheville <sup>[37]</sup>

Yadkin County <sup>[38]</sup>

**From:**

Dictionary of North Carolina Biography, University of North Carolina Press.<sup>[39]</sup>

1 January 1979 | Kearney, H. Thomas, Jr.

---

**Source URL:**<https://ncpedia.org/biography/clingman-thomas-lanier>

**Links**

[1] <https://ncpedia.org/biography/clingman-thomas-lanier> [2] <http://www.loc.gov/pictures/item/2010649180/> [3] <https://ncpedia.org/geography/yadkin> [4] <https://ncpedia.org/biography/graham-william-alexander> [5] <https://ncpedia.org/geography/surry> [6] <https://ncpedia.org/whig-party> [7] <https://ncpedia.org/ashville> [8] <https://ncpedia.org/geography/buncombe> [9] <https://ncpedia.org/history/cw-1900/civil-war> [10] <https://ncpedia.org/biography/biggs-asa> [11] <https://ncpedia.org/democratic-party> [12] <http://collections.ncdcr.gov/RediscoveryProficioPublicSearch/ShowItem.aspx?27456+> [13] <https://ncpedia.org/mexican-war> [14] <http://collections.ncdcr.gov/RediscoveryProficioPublicSearch/ShowItem.aspx?30678+> [15] <https://ncpedia.org/biography/mitchell-elisha-0> [16] <https://ncpedia.org/university-north-carolina-chapel-hi> [17] <https://www.nps.gov/grsm/planyourvisit/clingmansdome.htm> [18] <https://ncpedia.org/government/convention-1875> [19] [http://www.lib.unc.edu/mss/inv/c/Clingman\\_and\\_Puryear\\_Family.html](http://www.lib.unc.edu/mss/inv/c/Clingman_and_Puryear_Family.html) [20] <https://archive.org/details/selectionsfromsp01clin> [21] <https://www.ncdcr.gov/about/history/division-historical-resources/nc-highway-historical-marker-program/Markers.aspx?sp=Markers&k=Markers&sv=M-4> [22] <http://history.ncsu.edu/projects/cwnc/exhibits/show/people-of-the-appalachian-moun/thomas-lanier-clingman> [23] <https://archive.org/stream/s2to7historicalp00dukeuoft#page/n291/mode/2up> [24] [http://books.google.com/books?id=C0Acnj3ga88C&source=gbs\\_navlinks\\_s&printsec=frontcover#v=onepage&q&f=false](http://books.google.com/books?id=C0Acnj3ga88C&source=gbs_navlinks_s&printsec=frontcover#v=onepage&q&f=false) [25] [http://books.google.com/books?id=\\_KogaitCOPsC&source=gbs\\_navlinks\\_s&printsec=frontcover#v=onepage&q&f=false](http://books.google.com/books?id=_KogaitCOPsC&source=gbs_navlinks_s&printsec=frontcover#v=onepage&q&f=false) [26] <http://bioguide.congress.gov/scripts/biodisplay.pl?index=c000524> [27] <http://www.lib.unc.edu/mss/inv/c/Clingman,T.L.html> [28] <https://archive.org/details/tobaccoremedy00conggoo> [29] <https://archive.org/details/folliesofpositiv00clin> [30] <https://digital.ncdcr.gov/Documents/Detail/histories-of-the-several-regiments-and-battalions-from-north-carolina-in-the-great-war-1861-65-vol.-4/3567028?item=3569113> [31] <https://ncpedia.org/category/subjects/biography-term> [32] <https://ncpedia.org/category/subjects/lawyers> [33] <https://ncpedia.org/category/subjects/soldiers> [34] <https://ncpedia.org/category/subjects/public-officials> [35] <https://ncpedia.org/category/authors/kearney-h-thomas> [36] <https://ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/mountain-8> [37] <https://ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/mountain-9> [38] <https://ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/piedmont/y> [39] <https://ncpedia.org/category/entry-source/dictionary-no>